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KEY KLIX EDITOR   DAVE SWEDOCK  K1WJL   DSWEDOCK@GMAIL.COM    203 235-8582 

ALL MEETINGS ARE NORMALLY AT THE EOC HOPE HILL FIREHOUSE,  143 HOPE HILL ROAD,  
WALLINGFORD    HOWEVER THEY ARE SUSPENDED UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE 

WEBSITE  WWW.W1NRG.COM  OFFICIAL MAILING ADDRESS,  
MERIDEN AMATEUR RADIO CLUB,   POB 583,  MERIDEN CT 06450 

KEY KLIX Editor ―Ducks‖ out on his duties 
 Apologies for the late KK but the editor was overwhelmed with 4000 rubber ducks for the 
Meriden Lions annual Duck Race in Meriden.  To prove how ―Ducked Up‖ I was, pictures are on 
page 3….  

Business Meeting  Thursday June 10: 
 The business meeting occurred and the minutes wil be posted in the July KK.  The May  
Minutes are included in this issue. Sorry for the inconvenience but blame it on the ducks…. 

Activity Meeting   Thursday June 24th on ZOOM 
 The planned activity is Field Day preparation on ZOOM... 

Field Day June 26 / 27... 
 Rob K1RCT is planning on Field Day at the OEM but Covid restriction protocalls are still in 
place. I hope to have more details soon and will pass them along.  Please do not plan to go down 
to the OEM unless you are on the schedule with Rob. 
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The President’s Podium    Ed Snyder W1YSM President 

PRESIDENT’S COLUMN,  JUNE KEY KLIX 

THE FOX GOES FOR A WALK IN THE PARK - AND BEYOND 

 
MARC has been talking about fox hunting for as long as I have been a member, since 2016. However, 
 it was only a little over a year or so ago, that talk turned into a frequent reality. It needed two major  
factors to come into play: commitment from NZ1J Dave, and a pandemic -courtesy of the Covid-19 virus. 
The rest came naturally due to the membership facing - as did everyone else - isolation and a need for  
human contact.  This is where the Club and amateur radio came to the rescue. We can thank Dave NZ1J 
and Rob K1RCT for our weekly fox hunts. They have kept us together as friends and as a Club. Indeed, 
our Club membership has grown from the 80‟s to the 110‟s – an impressive increase of ~ 30%.  Plus, we 
have become quite proficient at triangulating. Now after over 60-70 fox hunts, as they say. “What else  
ya‟ got?” 
 
Fortunately – we – the hobby and the Club, have „gotta lot‟. As the pandemic ends, from what I am  
hearing, W1NRG may be meeting in-person, indoors at the OEM, in about a month or two. Since the 
weather is, so far so good, are there other outdoors activities that MARC can focus on? Well, along 
comes “OTA” activities. Parks on the Air (POTA), summits on the air (SOTA), as well as various other 
OTA venues (Parking Lots, Tarmacs, Convalescent Homes, Dunkin‟ Donuts, Cul de Sacs, Firehouses, 
etc,) are all doable.  Grab an HT or a Go-Kit and an antenna and a chair and a few creature comforts  
and voila! – “calling CQ, calling CQ, this is W1NRG activating Parks on the Air at Wharton Brook State 
Park in Wallingford, CT calling CQ and standing by”.    
 
Once again NZ1J has stepped up and provided the foundation for MARC members to participate, this 
time with Shawn KC1NQE by his electronic side. These two club members will be presenting at our  
June 3rd Tech/Net via Zoom – on how to get started on OTA. Dave has already shared some info via 
email – including how to join POTA and generate Club logs, etc. So now we have Fox Hunts and POTA/
SOTA activities to get us outdoors and active in ham radio and spending time together as club. We could 
even form OTA teams of MARC members and have friendly competitions. Color War anyone??  Variety 
is said to be the spice of life. Having an alternative amateur radio OnAIr option – in addition to Fox  
Hunting that:-  gets us OnAIr, occurs in a beautiful, sunny, warm environment, includes gathering with 
groups of friends who can spend a few hours talking, laughing and being happy – and all over food and 
your beverage of choice* – what‟s better than that?  
 
We have survived the Pandemic with all of its sadness and isolation, and we can thank the Meriden 
Amateur Radio Club for helping us get through this in so many ways. Now it is time to (PLEASE GET 
VACCINATED**), and enjoy being active again, in our hobby many new (old) ways. There is still lots 
more to come:  Larks in Parks, providing “security” for 5K road races, flea markets, Ham Fests, VE 
sessions, etc., all in addition to Fox hunts and POTA/SOTA events.  
So, as we look to June there are lots of things for MARC members to be thankful for and to look forward 
to. And oh yes, did I mention satellite QSO parties, and ……………………… 
 
Ed W1YSM 
President  
 
*   (drink responsibly)       ** (if you haven‟t) 
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Your editor is also a member of the Meriden Lions Club and although he has stepped away from the 
club a few years ago, he was strong-armed into reclaiming his title as Duck Commander and had to 
account for each and every of the 4000 numbered rubber ducks.  Took about four weeks culminating 
in the race at the Meriden Green on Sunday June 6th.  Pix below is when the 4000 ducks were dumped 
into the river for the 800 foot trek to the finish line…. 

                                            Now back to the Key Klix……….. 

ERIC KB1JL, BOB WB1GYZ & BART N1BRL VISITED WITH JOHN K1VDF AT THE REGENCY 
HOUSE RECENTLY...HE IS IN GOOD SHAPE AND SPIRITS AND HOPES TO GO HOME SOON. 
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Secretary Report & Minutes of the Meriden Amateur Radio Club               

                  Bart Toftness N1BRL , Secretary 

                  MAY 13 , 2021 BUSINESS MEETING 

Continued on next page 

Business meeting May 13, 2021 via Zoom videoconference 
Meeting was called to order by President W1YSM at 1930 local 
Normal introductions were omitted as all attendees (31) are self-identified in „Zoom‟ ,K1RCT, N1API, N1BRL, 
W1DQ, W1EDX, K1JCF, N1LES, KC1DOY, WV2LKM, KB1JL, K1STM, KC2MLH, KE1AU, KC1PBQ, K1MTD, 
KB1EHE, W1YSM, K1WJL, KC1KQH, NZ1J, KC1OYN, N1FNE, K1VDF, KC1OYM, N1ZN, WB1GYZ, WA1ZVY, 
W3APC, N1GNV, K1LYP, K1LHO. 
Announcements (W1YSM), OEM access is still limited to a max of 10 people with mask, Gorden West, “Real 

Hams and Real Emergencies” will be the guest speaker at the May 27activities meeting, combination Zoom and in 
person hybrid business meetings are being considered for the future. 
Secretary’s Report (N1BRL) March and April meeting minutes were approved by majority vote. 

N1BRL presented 4 applications for new membership, KC1PBQ Randy Rivest, K1MTD Mary Duval, K1RMA Don 
Richards, KC1PHK Lincoln Nichols, who were each approved by a show of hands on Zoom and there were no 
objections.  1 applicant N1FNE Rod Lane was approved by a show of hands on Zoom with a single light hearted 
opposition by a personal friend.  Email correspondence from W1FYG Don Izzo  was received expressing his  
condolences to the club regarding SK W1KKF Bill Wawrzeniak. 
Treasurer’s Report (K1WJL) was read by Dave. Details are available from Dave upon request. 
Station Manager’s Report (K1RCT) some of the items in the SAM Report were: EOC activity and radio room  

disinfection, G5RV antenna is down so reassignment of antennas in the radio room, RF check out, reduction in 
radio repair bench footprint and Buddy Pole system availability for SOTA & POTA activations. 
The SAM report is available upon request. 
OEM/EOC opening  Building usage continues to be restricted to 10 people with masking and continued COVID 
prevention protocols as per the town. 
Standing Committees and working groups 

Entertainment/Activities, –  Gordon West will be the guest speaker at the May activities meeting on Zoom. 
Technical, The new updated FCC RF Exposure Rules Notice and its‟ application to all amateurs were discussed. 
The club station has already been surveyed by the Station Activities Manager and found to comply so long as 
transmission power is less than 800 W. 
Scholarship, Jim N1ZN has contacted the 3 Meriden High Schools to inform them of the scholarship availability. 
Publicity, – No report. 
Repeater, –  N1LES was added to the repeater committee. 
Other Activities, There is growing club interest in activations such as Parks On The Air and Summits On The Air. 

NZ1J has done a few and members are reminded of the availability of the Buddy Pole and other equipment for 
various OTA‟s. Fox hunts continue to draw a number of members and even an out of state ham. Website updates 
continue. Plans for 13 Colonies Special Event are in the works with several members ready to operate as K2D. All 
of the club nets continue to be well attended.  Todd K1TDO has returned as NSC on 2 meters and Al N1API con-
tinues to fill-in for the recovering John K1VDF on 10 meters. Lark in the Park is set for 22 July with details to fol-
low. 
Instruction VE /Training N1ZN reported about the recent VE session: there were 2 new Technicians(one was 12 
years old), 2 upgrades to General and one upgrade to Extra class. The next VE session will be 12 June at the 
OEM. Updated New Ham Kits were provided to the examinees. 
June 5th Flea Market at the EOC 8 - 10 AM is being planned for club members, anyone may attend but only club 
members may sell. 
Certificate of Membership and business cards, 3 certificate of membership forms are being finalized and will be-
come available online. 
Nutfest – The full featured Nutfest will be delayed until 2022. A scaled down alternative such as “Not fest” or 
“Yankee Peddler Ham fest” is being considered. 
WARG/EMCOM/Aux Com, Retiring Fire Chief Heidgerd was presented with a MARC Certificate and a Challenge 
Coin. Ed W1YSM initiated contact with the new Acting Fire Chief Joseph Czentnar. 
Candy Store Gold Medal Ideas has updated the line of MARC wares. 
Old Business  no discussion needed. 
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New Business, Scanning and storage of archival documents on the club website was discussed.  A CW training net 
was proposed based on a Zoom format. Field Day plans will be finalized at a later date.  A motion to have the  
repeater PL on input configured on an “As Needed Basis” was defeated. 
 
Voting Summary for the May meeting 
5 New members were affirmed by majority without dissent. 
March and April minutes were approved. 
Repeater PL use on an „As needed basis‟ was defeated. 4 votes in favor, 9 votes opposed and 4 abstained. 
Meeting was adjourned at 21:40 
Respectfully submitted, 
Bart Toftness, N1BRL 

Continued from previous page 

FROM YOUR FRIENDLY FCC………….. 
Effective on June 29, 2021, amateur radio licensees and candidates must provide the FCC with an 
email address on all applications.‖ 
Licensees can log into the ULS License Manager System with their FRN and password at any time 
and update anything in their FCC license record, including adding an email address. For questions 
or  
password issues, call the CORES/FRN Help Line, (877) 480-3201 (Monday—Friday, 1300 - 2300 UTC) 
or reset the password on the FCC website.‖    

Thanks to everyone who worked or tried to work my first POTA  
activation today at Mt. Agamenticus in Ogunquit, ME (K-8448). 
In 2 hours I made 18 contacts, not stellar, but not bad. All contacts were 
on 40M at 7.232 MHz, running 100 watts from my mobile installed FT891 
to either a Buddistick or my lip mounted ATAS-120 on the rear hatch of 
my MINI. 
5 contacts were with Ontario stations, 4 were with NY operators, 2 with 
ME and PA stations , and 1 each with hams in DE, MD, NJ, OH and TN. 
It was an absolutely gorgeous morning atop the mountain (well, the 
peak is less 1000 feet ASL, but who am I to judge?). Mega thanks to 
KC1NQE, NZ1J and WB8IMY for showing me the way! 
This could become habit forming! 
73 de AB1DQ/James  

VISITOR TO N1ZN QTH,  BE0AR WITH EARINGS WHO IS THIS HOMELESS DUDE?? 



6 

 

Tales of the Non-Sanctioned Fox Hunts  

DAVE TIPPING NZ1J 

Another foxhunt on a beautiful Saturday in May! We all started out in our favorite locations, gear at the ready to 
catch the first one watt beep. The usual group was there and we were joined by our friends from RASON too.  
   
   Today I decided not to plot the bearings but to go on signal strength alone. It worked out well. I followed the 
 signals in a wide sweep, south and east of my starting point and found the fox at the Wallingford Senior Center. 
As usual, a good time was had by all. Enthusiasm for fox hunting is as high as ever!  
   
                 Ted  KC1DOY  

HOPEFULLY THAT WAS NOT POISON IVY!!! 

K1RCT IN A GOOD FOX HUNTING SPIRIT DIVULGES THE NEXT FOX LOCATION 
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Friday, May 28, 2021 saw two (Count 'em, two!) activations of Parks On The Air for M.A.R.C. Dave, NZ1J, 
started in Wharton Brook State Park at 8AM planning to work until 11 but was cut short when his battery gave 
out early. Even so, he made 19 contacts, two of them out of state (Puerto Rico and Nebraska). Dave worked 
out of the back of his car with a very convenient arrangement of gear.  
   
   Here is his setup in his own words. "I essentially brought my home station to the park. I didn't buy anything. 
I used my Icom 7300 and MFJ tuner along with the lawn tractor battery I've been using for Fox Hunting. I sup-
ported a wire dipole with a fiberglass rod from a dome tent. My setup is sure to evolve from here." 
   Shawn, KC1NQE, had better luck operating from the Naugatuck State Forest beside the Qunnipiac Trail in 
Cheshire. He made 39 contacts total, 6 park to park, 2 of which were in CT, NZ1J in Wharton Brook and NR1B 
in Dinosaur State Park. In his own words, "My shining gold star goes to MM5DWW in Scotland with a signal of 
3/5. Contacts were made in FL, IA, OH, AL, VA, PA, NY, and Canada. I have had my Ham license less than a 
year, and only had HF access for about a month. My first POTA activation last week on Lamentation Mountain 
was my very first time calling CQ, Naugatuck SF was my second. POTA has been a great way, as a new ham, 
to pick up the mic." 
   Here is Shawn's equipment list.  
   Xiegu G90 all band transfer SDR, 20watt,       Anytone 878 HT – high gain antenna 
   Tenway (Baofeng) HT – long whip antenna        20Ah LiFePo battery      EmCommIII End fed antenna 
   100ft coax         60 watt solar panel       Towel, Clip board, paper, 550cord, multitool, pen  
   
   As for myself, I enjoyed seeing what POTA was all about by visiting both activation sites and taking these 
pictures for KeyKlix. I believe that POTA/SOTA will join foxhunting as a favorite club activity. My single contri-
bution to the event was giving my pen to Shawn when he lost his. Don't worry, you can keep it! However, after 
this, I will be sure to wear my hiking boots for the next climb up a mountain!  
 
Ted KC1DOY 

PARKS ON THE AIR 
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Elmer’s Shack  The perfect place start or learn more about ham radio 
Sunday evenings @ 7:30 PM we have “Elmer‟s Shack” on Zoom where we offer support for new and prospective hams. During this 
meeting experienced hams are available to answer questions on a variety of topics. No question is too simple or obvious for this net.  
Zoom Meeting ID: 932 5667 9514; Passcode: 686029 
Tech Net 
1st & 3rd Thursdays @ 7:30 PM are “Tech Net” Zoom presentations on various technical topics by members and outside guest pre-
senters. Zoom Meeting ID: 928 4077 4064; Passcode: 677864 
MARC Activities Meeting 
4th Thursday is the monthly MARC Activities Meeting. These meetings are usually conducted at our club facility however during 
COVID restrictions they are on Zoom. They include presentations, discussions or hands on activities.  Similar but different from the 
Tech Net. ID: 925 1153 2783; Passcode: 000377 
Coffee Cup Net 
Every Saturday morning from 9:00 to noon we have an open house at our club facility.  It‟s an informal activity where hams gather 
and talk about various topics of interest, catch up on what‟s going on with each other, drink some coffee, eat donuts and bagels, get a 
radio repaired or programed or simply operate one of the stations rigs.  The Coffee Cup Net was born out of necessity due to COVID. 
Not being able to gather at the club instead we bring our own coffee and donuts to the repeater and catch up on things with each 
other.  All are welcome at the club facility but of course you need to be a ham to use the repeater, now W1NRG/R @ 147.36 PL 
162.2 
MARC Business Meeting 
2nd Thursday is the club business meeting held at the club facility or on Zoom as needed by COVID. Open to all members. 
Fox Hunts 
Saturday is the timed live „Fox Hunt‟ when one member hides with transmitters and everyone uses radio direction finding techniques 
to find him. At the fox we rag chew and discuss the details of the hunt. Sunday is a do it yourself search for the fox in a box, no rush 
at your leisure. 
. Zoom Meeting ID: 928 4077 4064; Passcode: 677864 
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On the morning of 5 June 2021, a ham radio flea market was held at the Wallingford O.E.M. Even though it 
was restricted to club members it was a great success and brought in $674.00 to the club! There was a wide 
assortment of items to choose from and I believe that everyone found something that they liked. Some found 
that it doesn't always pay to "think about it" for too long when you see something interesting. They lost out 
when someone else swooped in and bought it first!  
     The flea market was followed by a foxhunt/Elmer session led by the fox himself, Dave, NZ1J, who, without 
being detected, planted a transmitter or two in the area. Those new to foxhunting along with a few regulars 
enjoyed searching out the boxes. The exchange of tips and information was appreciated by all.  
     Being able to meet at the O.E.M. once again was a highlight of the day even if it was restricted to outside 
only.  
  Ted  KC1DOY  
 

 

A MINI-

NUTFEST 

AT THE OEM 

FOR MARC  

MEMBERS  
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N1AKN Jeff Dwyer   21S 
N1API Al Kaiser                  21S 
N1BF          Patrick Dionne        21R 
N1BRL        Bart Toftness         23S 
N1FNE        Rod Lane                21R 
N1GNV John Bartscherer   21S 
N1GY          Geoff Haines          22S 
N1HCA        Susan South          20R 
N1IBE          Wade Martell          22S 
N1KGY       Chuck Ayers           20R 
N1LES        Joe Murray              21R 
N1MOB       Dan David               20R 
N1NAN Helen Spokes          20S 
N1OKF Bob Parisi                21R 
N1OKR Frank Ciccone  21S 
N1QYB William Wilecki Jr.  20S 
N1URO       Brian Rodgers        21R 
N1YLN        Edward O’Lena       21R  
N1ZN James Savage        21S 
NZ1J Dave Tipping  22R 
W1AJK       Andrew Kazimer     22R 
W1BOB      Bob Lobley              21R 
W1DQ        John Elengo            22S 
W1EDX Paul Stasieluk  21S 
W1JKP       Kenth Astrom          21R 
W1KPS       Kevin Shields          20R 
W1LV         Steve Morley           21R 
W1NHS      Fred Ring                 20S 
W1NNZ      William Kosche III   20S      
W1POP      Fred Liedke  21S 
W1RCI        Ron Isaac Jr.           21R 
W1ST         Stephen Stimpson  20R 
W1TK         Ron Wakefield         21R 
W1UFO      Mike Cei   21R 
W1UKX      Greg Gherardi          22S 
W1XK       Stan Kugler              20S     
W1YSM      Ed Snyder             22R  
W3APC       James Cook            21S 
W9OTW      Debbie Foss            20R 
WA1FFT     Ray Irwin                  21S 
WA1JKR   John Rogus               21S 
WA1SFH   Douglas Sharafanowich    21S  
WA1TRY    Rich Aubin                    L 
WA1ZVY    Jim Martin                  28S 
WB1GGP   Jerry Shepard            21S 
WB1GYZ    Bob Biancur              21S 
WB8IMY     Steve Ford                 22R 
WJ1B          Harold Kramer          21S 
WV2LKM    Steve Waldmann       21S 
                    Ron Rogers               20S 
 

MEETINGS:      NORMALLY  
7:30PM  ON THE 2ND & 4TH THURSDAYS  

OF THE MONTH,  
UNLESS OTHERWISE POSTED,  

THE HOPE HILL ROAD FIREHOUSE / EOC  
143 HOPE HILL ROAD, WALLINGFORD 

ALL MEETINGS ARE CANCELLED 
UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE 

AB1DQ James Surprenant 22R 
AB1HB Charlie Dudac        21S 
AF1HS       Art   Fregeau      21S 
K1IIG          Steve Tripp             21S 
K1JCF Joe Farrell  23S 
K1LHO     Mike Ash                 21S 
K1LYP John Yusza             23S 
K1MMK Mike MacKennedy 23R 
K1MVM      Mike Macri              21S 
K1RCT       Rob Cichon           23R 
K1SCI         Stuart  Isaac           20R 
K1STM        Anne West              21S 
K1TDO Todd Olsen             21R 
K1TGX  Jerry Molaver     22S 
K1MTD       Mary  Duval            21S 
K1RMA       Don Richards         21S 
K1VDF John Blevins          21S 
K1WJL Dave Swedock        22S 
K2LMR       Lou Caruso             21S 
KB1CIW      Bob Stephens        20S 
KB1EHE     Eric Knight             21R 
KB1FYL      Bob Carruthers 21S 
KB1IFZ Elsie Mathews        21R 
KB1JL        Eric Olsson             21S  
KB1LWS    Jeane Gherardi      22S 
KB1MFU John Ramadei        21R 
KB1MZG     Guy Allard              21S 
KB1SIT       Teresa Stephens    20S 
KB1SSN     Alex Dills   20R 
KB1TJD Gainne Jenkins  21S 
KB1TMC     Clare O’Lena          21R  
KB1TTV      Jonathan Martin     26R 
KB1YFJ Glen Couture          21R 
KC1DOY Ted Renzoni            21S 
KC1GMD    Ralph Ring              20R 
KC1HDB     Jeff Martin              28R 
KC1HFO John Stoidis  20R 
KC1IIK       Scott Mowerson      20R 
KC1IIL        Matt Mowerson       21Y 
KC1ISI Kristin Olsson  21R  
KC1KQH John Kasinskas  21S 
KC1MBG    Robert Luby            21R 
KC1NQE    Shawn Warren         21R 
KC1NXP     Andrew Paolillo  21R 
KC1OCF     Karl Polak               21S 
KC1OMP    Damian Fries           21S 
KC1OSR     Gunnar Steinle       21R 
KC1OST     Bryon Heath            21R 
KC1OYM     Brian Boccuzzio    21R 
KC1OYN     Ricky Becker          21R 
KC1OYR     Brent Moyer            21R 
KC1PBQ     Randy Rilvest         21R 
KC1PHK     Lincoln Nichols          Y 
KC1PU       Bob Woodtke Jr.     22R 
KC1SA Stephen Allen          21R 
KC2MLH     Adam Castracane   21R 
KE1AU Robert Kaczor         21S 
KE1AV       Dave Sanford           20R 
KE1AY Donald Mitchell    21S 
KR1U Bob Eslinger           21S  
KX1USA     Rob Messercola      21R 
 

 MAILING ADDRESS:     
MERIDEN AMATEUR RADIO CLUB 

POB 583, MERIDEN CT. 06450 

MEMBERSHIP ROSTER 

              MEMBERSHIP STATS 

        TOTAL MEMBERS…….…..  110+1                                

        REGULAR(UNDER65)…....    55 

        SENIOR(65 & UP )……..….    53 

        LIFE………...…….…….……….   1 

        STUDENT(18 & UNDER).…....2 

KB1JL ERIC 

VICE PRESIDENT 

N1BRL BART 

SECRETARY 

K1WJL DAVE 

TREASURER 

K1RCT ROB 

STATION  

ACTIVITIES 

MANAGER 

PRESIDENT 

W1YSM  ED 

MARC OFFICERS 

KEY KLIX EDITOR DAVE SWEDOCK  K1WJL      
CONTACT DSWEDOCK@GMAIL.COM 

    203 235-8582 

        WEBSITE:      (USE LOWERCASE) 
                    www.w1nrg.com 

FORUM / BBS: 
        www.w1nrg.com/forum/       

 or  go to website and follow links 

CASTLE CRAIG 10-10 WEBSITE: 
      go to www.w1nrg.com  
       and follow the links 

CLUB REPEATER      W1KKF/R 
      147.36MHZ  +600 OFFSET 
  TONE 162,2 (IF ACTIVATED) 


